
ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES

of the 

360th FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE  BOARD OF GOVERNORS

HELD ON TUESDAY, MAY 11, 2004

In Board Room #342, St. Clair College, 2000 Talbot Road West, Windsor, Ontario @ 6:00 p.m.



PRESENT:






Ms. K. Bevan





Mr. L. Browning





Mr. B. Cutler





Mr. R. Feldmann, Vice-Chair




Mr. J. Hatch






Mr. V. Marcotte








Ms. L. McGeachy Schultz, Chair




Ms. C. Melnyk





Mr. R. McMaster





Ms. C. Pare





Dr. J. Strasser, President





Mr. J. Wickett





Ms. P. Williams




Also Present:





Ms. P. Abbott, Support Staff, Local 137, Observer





Mr. G. Docherty, Vice-President, Academic



Ms. P. France, C.I.O. and Corporate Secretary



Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary





Ms. J. Harris, Executive Director, Student Support 




Systems





Mr. J. Lawrence, Director, Innovation, Community and 



Corporate Training, Thames Campus




Ms. L. Logan, Vice-President, Finance and Corporate 




Services






Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus





Mr. L. Olszewski, Local 138, Faculty Observer





Mr. F. Sorrell, Executive Director, St. Clair College 




Foundation





Ms. M. Urquhart, SRC External Vice President-Elect 




and Board representative-elect





Mr. M. Vourakes, Vice-President Innovation and 




Business Development





Ms. M. Walsh, SRC President-Elect





ABSENT:







Mr. K. Baechler








Mr. R. Erwin





Mr. R. Marentette





Ms. K. Pitre

A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.

Ms. McGeachy Schulz chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.

1.0 ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND DECLARATION OF CONFLICT OF  INTEREST


     

There were no declarations of conflict of interest and it was;




RESOLVED THAT the agenda be

adopted as circulated.

2.0 APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE MARCH 3O, 2004 FULL BOARD MEETING






RESOLVED THAT the Minutes of the 





March 30, 2004 Full Board meeting be






approved as circulated.



3.0 CONSTITUENT REPORTS 



Mr. Olszewski presented a report to the Board, on behalf of 
the St. Clair College faculty, informing the Board of the various 
projects in which both faculty and students are involved. 


The areas mentioned were Architectural, Civil and 
Construction, Graphic Design and Manufacturing Technology and the 
Skilled Trades.  Mr. Olszewski also distributed copies of the 
Catalogue of Programs, produced by students in the Graphic Design 
Program, to Board members present.  These catalogues were used at 
the College’s Open House, to draw new students to the program, by 
providing a glimpse of their works and displaying what the program 
has to offer.


A copy of the presentation is attached as item 3.0 (a).



The SRC President/Elect, Mary Walsh presented Dr. Strasser 
with a gift, on behalf of the SRC and the students at large for his 
contributions and ongoing commitment to the students at the 
College.


There were no other constituent presentations.



At this time Dr. Strasser gave a brief update on the status of 
the Vice-President academic search.  The President explained that 
niney-six applications were received, four of which were internal.  
The ninety-two external applications were narrowed down to seven, 
by a group of faculty representatives who painstakingly reviewed each 
application and provided their recommendations.  Dr. Strasser noted 
that interviews would be conducted for the V.P, Academic, on June 
1st and 2nd.



Secondly, the President announced that since reaching out to 
the public for contributions of pianos for the Theatre Arts and Music 
Theatre programs, over one hundred and twenty pianos have been 
donated.  Both Dr. Strasser and Foundation Director, Fred Sorrell, 
commented on the positive feedback received, with respect to the 
College in general and to the new program directions, from the 
public.  One of the pianos has been earmarked for the student 
Residence.  


The Chair shared the news that Keith Baechler had submitted 
an official letter of resignation to the Board. Mr. Baechler indicated in 
his letter that he regrets having to leave the Board however, his 
career path has dictated a new direction, which includes his leaving 
the Windsor area, for a position in Kitchener Ontario.  






RESOLVED THAT the Board,






regretfully accepts Mr. Baechler’s letter 





of resignation, as of
today, the eleventh 





of May, 2004.



A copy of the letter is attached to the minutes as item 3.0 
(b).



The Chair also noted that a card of thanks had been 


received from Board member, Rick Erwin, who is currently 


recuperating following a recent surgery


As a follow-up, a fellow Board member who spoke to 


Mr. Erwin reported that he was doing extremely well, and has 

continued to perform his duties, from home.


Another note of thanks was received from the family 


of former Board member, Dr. Michael Petras, to the Board for 

a floral tribute sent, upon his passing.


A letter was sent to the Board from the Windsor Essex 


Catholic School Board in regard to improvements to the 


Windsor-Detroit gateway, involving traffic management.  The 


letter stems from a traffic fatality last year, involving the 


mother of two students of Assumption High School who was 


struck by a transport truck while attempting to cross 



Huron Church Road.  The School Board is attempting to urge the 

various levels of government to work toward providing a 
skywalk for pedestrians to traverse this busy thoroughfare.  



Dr. Strasser indicated that he, along with senior 



management would review this letter and report back to the 


Board, their recommendations.





RESOLVED THAT the Board defer





this item to Dr. Strasser.  After review




and consultation with senior administration, the 




President will provide an update to the Board.


A copy of this letter is attached as item 3.0(c).


Ms. McGeachy Schultz was pleased to announce the 


results of the Ontario Skills Competition.  



The Mechatronics Competition participants were Steve 


Hough and Graeme Hackett, with coaches Julie Isherwood and 

Ryan Pepper. 



Dalie Wang was the competitor in the CADCAM 


competition coached by Professor, Robert Martyniuk.



In the Mechanical CAD Competition, student Chris 


Serran, coached by Professors, Joan Hunter and Mark Zokvic 


took the gold medal and he is now eligible to compete at Skills 

Canada in Winnipeg at the end of this month.  


Matt Ridout and Allan Hancock, who were earlier 


winners at the Landscape Competition portion of Skills 



Canada, will also compete in Winnipeg.



The Chair, on behalf of the Board, congratulated each 


of the 
students for representing St. Clair College at 



this event and extended wishes for their success at the national 

level.  
In addition, the Chair thanked the faculty involved in 


coaching these students and assisting them in achieving such 


great results at such a high level of competition.



It was suggested that congratulatory letters be sent to all 
student participants and their coaches, on behalf of the Board of 
Governors.




Ms. McGeachy Schultz made the following



announcements, for Board information.
· June 2nd Annual St. Clair Invitational Golf Tournament @ Pointe West ($250.00 per golfer).  Proceeds to benefit the Hospice of Windsor and the St. Clair Foundation.

· June 18 at the Place Concorde.


Lobster Dinner -$25.00 or Chicken - $15.00


Proceeds will go to the FCEM.
· July 18 Annual Alumni Golf Tournament @ Fox Glen.  The $75.00 entry fee includes round of golf, deluxe meal, gift, skill prize eligibility and a chance to win a door prize).



In addition, Ms. McGeachy Schultz announced to the 


Board 
that the following changes will be made to their 



schedules.
· May 25, 2004 will be an In-Camera meeting, in Windsor, to deal with Presidential performance survey results and contract renewal.  
· June 8, 2004 Committee of the Whole will be held in Windsor.

· June 22, 2004 will be the Annual General Meeting of the members of the Corporation, that will take place at the Thames Campus, in Chatham.  Immediately following the meeting, Thames is hosting a barbecue for the Board and meeting participants.



Board members were reminded of the “Ends” 




workshop scheduled on Thursday, May 20, 2004 from 



3:30 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. in Windsor.  Board members 




were asked to confirm their attendance for this workshop.  



4.0 EDUCATION ITEM

4.1 Thames Institute of the Arts 


Mr. Lawrence took this opportunity to present the 
highlights of the status of this new initiative at Thames 
Campus.  In his opening remarks, Mr. Lawrence announced 
that he would be willing to address any group interested in 
hearing more about the program and what it has to offer.



In the area of visual and creative arts there will be three 
weeks of programming throughout the summer (the weeks of 
July 5, 12 and 19), devoted to courses such as pottery 
making, oil and water painting, wood carving, sculpting, and in 
the textile area, weaving and quilt making.  There will also be 
classes in creative memoir writing as well as choral music.



Although it is anticipated that the majority of learners 
will be more recreational in nature, Mr. Lawrence is also of 
the opinion that these classes will attract the more serious 
students that would be looking at taking courses for credit, 
with a 
distinct career path in mind.  In this vane, the College is 
awaiting approval for granting General Education Certificates 
in these areas.  This approval is expected by the end of next 
week.


Our program model was developed based on the very 
successful Haliburton Model offered through Fleming College, 
n Haliburton for twenty-five years.  There are approximately 
forty different courses offered each week to a student 
population of close to five hundred and fifty.  At Fleming, 
courses run over a seven-week period throughout the summer.  
They offer various certificate programs in the areas of pottery, 
blacksmithing, painting and textiles.  




St. Clair has modified some of Haliburton’s course 
outlines, to inject a local flavor into the content.  For 
example, we will be offering a course titled “Unpacking the 
Under Ground Railroad”, where participants may develop an 
appreciation of the historical and cultural significance of the 
under ground railroad to the local black community in the 
Chatham/Kent area.  This will be done in conjunction with 
the North Buxton Museum, the Wish Centre and the Dresden 
site.  


Mr. Lawrence also informed the Board of various 
programs involved in what is referred to as “Beyond the 
Classroom”.  On Monday, July 5, 2004, there will be a 
wine and cheese reception after class during which time the 
faculty will exhibit their works.  Tuesday night there will be
a slide show presentation, in the theatre, along with a brief talk 
by instructors, to inform students of the materials and 

techniques used in their works. 


 Wednesday, there will be a lecture and visual 
presentation where the Thames Institute of the Arts will 
sponsor a free presentation for all students, staff and public at 
large, in the Campus Theatre.  Thursday night will feature a 
walk about which is designed to encourage class participants 
to mingle and see what is being done in other classrooms 
and also allows them time to speak with the different 
instructors and staff to explore future program options.  This 
will be followed by a social evening with either a buffet or 
barbecue style meal and entertainment.  The cost involved is
$18.00 per person, with Thames Institute of the Arts 
administration staff in charge of ticket sales.


For those interested in finding out more about 
upcoming events, they are asked to call (519) 354-9714, 
X3397.



Attached as item 4.1 is a listing of the Summer Course 
Offerings at the Thames Institute of the Arts.




Board members were very enthusiastic after hearing the 
presentation and offered their support.  One member, 
through his work with the economic development office, was 
aware 
that the local Travel Lodge had offered their facilities 
for those participants from out of town, while another Board 
member applauded the Underground Railroad initiative and 
the historical significance of this in relation to local black 
culture.


Mr. Lawrence also reminded the Board members 
that these courses would be credited toward a General 
Education Certificate which he believes will aid in the 
program’s success.   Mr. Lawrence commended Ms. 
McFarlane, along with the IBD team, made up of Ms. Bevan 
and Ms. Church.   He also credited HRDC employees Ms. 
Bates and Ms. Andrews for their assistance in bringing the 
program on-line.  


The Board Chair thanked Mr. Lawrence for his 
presentation and his work on this project and encouraged 
Board members to participate in the summer classes to witness 
first hand how the College’s Strategic Directions are being 
carried out.
5.1 Foundation Update 



At this time, the President informed the Board that on 
April 24, 2004, the Foundation Board held its retreat.  The 
format of this event was modeled after the Board of 
Governor’s Retreat, held in October, 2003.  


Foundation Board members were given information on 
all of the College programs, through presentations made by 
each program Chairperson with an overview provided by Mr. 
Docherty, V.P., Academic.  



The Alumni Association is now working with the 
Foundation office, with Alumni Director, Steve Crampsie, 
joining the Foundation team.  





The primary focus of the Foundation is fundraising and  
encouraging Foundation Board members to become more 
active in this endeavor.  Ms. Jennifer Jones, Foundation Board 
member, will
lend her expertise with the coordination of a 
communication plan for the Foundation.  


The working format of the Foundation has been 
revamped to include smaller working groups that are designed 
to perform various tasks.  Members themselves decided which 
working group best matched their skill set to enable them to 
focus on projects that appealed most to them and areas that

they felt more personally attached and enthusiastic in 
pursuing.  Upon completion of their goals, each group will 
present the results or report their status to the entire Board.


The following are some of the areas being looked at as 
areas of focus for the Foundation:

· From the Student Life Viewpoint –


Chatham campus requires a gym.


(Cost involved $3M.)


Student Residence - $5M for first phase, 
whether it be the Ursuline Mother House or a 
stand-alone facility to house 50 -100 students.


Windsor Campus – from a KPI viewpoint, is in 
need of a fitness facility at a cost of 
approximately $1.5 - $2M.

· Lands to the West Development – Still being investigated, however, there are various environmental issues that must be addressed before any progress can be made.  The cost of development would be in the range of $2M.
· A Culinary and Hospitality Facility would have a price tag of $8M.  

· The College has individuals, such as Mr. R. Lawless, who are willing to contribute to College in its pursuit of athletic programs and enhancements.  He has generously donated $25,000.00.



·  There is also a donation of $5M to be used in the area of Health.

Windsor Regional Hospital has offered the 
College use of 6,000 square feet of space at 
their location on Prince Road.


Some past donors will be re-visited.
Mr. Sorrell responded to a Board member’s

question concerning the FCEM fundraising project, by indicating that the final total received in donations, was $18M.  Although the original campaign is complete, donations are still being pursued.

Dr. Strasser announced that the Foundation Board has been reenergized and noted that the City of Windsor has been approached to re-visit the $10M “Funding Ask” position that was abandoned by the previous administration, to provide funds to both the College and University.

Ms. McGeachy Schultz also noted that the Retreat has afforded the Foundation Board to re-define itself with a clearer vision and focus.  
5.2 Board Annual Meeting




Ms. McGeachy Schultz addressed this agenda 




item by reminding the Board members that originally, the 



annual meeting was designed to accomplish two goals.  The 



first was to complete the Board’s work and the second task 



was to elect a new Board Chair.  Recently the annual 




meeting has become a forum to provide an opportunity for 



Board 
members to network with former Board members,




community and/or municipal partners.








Now, former Board members are invited to attend the 



Board
Fall Golf outing.  These contacts need to be improved 



upon and the expertise of these individuals needs to be 




maximized.  An example would be to invite a former Board 



member, whose expertise is law or finance, to speak to the 



Board and educate them in those matters that directly impact 



upon their responsibilities as Board members.
 



Community members have an ongoing relationship with 


the College through their involvement on various program 



advisory committees.





Another area where there can be additional 




work done is in fostering a relationship with the various 




municipal leaders in the College communities of 





Windsor and Chatham/Kent.





The mechanics of getting this accomplished 




would be best accomplished in September and June by 




inviting the community people to a breakfast meeting, 




designed to bring them up to date on the new initiatives 



of the College and at the same time using the 





opportunity to invite their input as to where they see 




the areas the College would be best served in pursuing.


The time commitment would be approximately one hour to 
exchange ideas and bring them up to speed with the College’s 
latest initiatives and areas of focus.


Having these two functions would free-up the 


annual meeting to allow the Board the opportunity to 


finalize Board business and tie up any loose ends that 


through time constraints were left undone.  At the 


same time a new Chair would be appointed.


This tack could be used for a year’s time and 


then be revisited to see whether the goals are being 


met or if an alternative plan should be explored.  The Chair 
asked for feedback from Board members to come back to the 
next Committee of the Whole meeting, in June.



One member felt the breakfasts would work best and 
should be held more often (perhaps 6 times a year).



Dr. Strasser added that community and 



municipal leaders meeting on a regular basis does work 


in keeping the lines of communications open.



Another Board member felt that employers of 


our graduates would be also benefit from such an exercise.





These opportunities are ideal to impress upon these 
individuals, what direction the College is headed 
and the 
challenges it faces in arriving there, according to Board Chair, 
Lynn McGeachy Schultz.



Dr. Strasser agreed to take on the task of 



coordinating these events, vis-à-vis, a Board Operating 


Policy or By-Law “draft” document to be presented at 


the June 8th, 2004 Committee of the Whole meeting.

5.3 By-Law Document



The By-Law document was presented for second 

reading, as required.


The following changes were indicated: (1) 


Article 10.2 should read that “the Chair and the Chair/Elect shall be elected annually by ballot by all voting members of the Board in attendance”.  Articles 31.1 and 31.2 should be changed to read Chair/Elect, rather than Vice-Chair.




RESOLVED THAT the Board 





approve the By-Law document as 





amended, incorporating the above- 




mentioned items in the final document to 



be brought for final approval at the June 




22, 2004 Full Board meeting.





Board Updates
· The President informed the Board members that on May 18, 2004 he would be participating in, along with senior administrators, a conference call, initiated by ACAATO involving the Provincial Budget.

· The second phase of construction for the second floor of the Student Centre has been tendered for the end of May.  The construction is expected to commence in June or July.

· A Board member expressed thanks to fellow member, Ms. Melnyk, for the information she provided Board members from the ACAATO conference..



Those notes are attached as item 5.3.
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